TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Wednesday August 2, 2023
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held in the Recreation Centre
Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                          Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex              Councillor Eldon Bannister             Councillor Janice Hayward             Councillor Chris Kelly                      Councillor Judy Lander                   Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long     

Regrets: Assistant Clerk Tina Toope

Delegations: John Fisher

Mayor Bailey called the meeting to order at 6:32 and asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #52- 2023– Lander/Bannister; moved that the agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey then asked if there are no errors or omissions for a motion to adopt the minutes of the regular meeting held July 5, 2023.  

Motion 53- 2023 Bannister/Lander; moved the adoption of the minutes of the meeting held on July 5, 2023. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

Mayor Bailey welcomed John Fisher to this evenings meeting and invited him to go ahead and speak to his concerns. 

Mr. Fisher spoke about how so many of the visitors to our community are in awe of the beautiful night skies, whether it be a dark and starry night or with the moon shining on the water, it is just a natural beauty. Although we do not have an abundance of street lights he is suggesting that we preserve some dark sites around the community so people can enjoy these fantastic views both during the day and night. 
He mentioned the Strategic Plan includes a section on lighting and the style of which would light the roads sufficiently while not interfering with the night sky. Also mentioned was joining up some of the paths and trails around the community, which Council is working on at the present time by developing the walking trail around Little Pond, and have plans to continue with this project in other areas of town. 
Mr. Fisher also spoke about the ever increasing number of tourists visiting Port Rexton, which is great for the economy but, as most rural areas are experiencing, has its pros and cons. We have to support it but we also have to control it. Short term rentals are popping up all over the place and creating the major issue of a housing shortage. 

Although, Port Rexton still has a healthy number of year round residents all agree we still have to keep working to try to provide some affordable housing options if we are to see some our younger generation settle and raise their families here. 

Mr. Fisher thanked Council for allowing him to attend and speak to his concerns. Mayor Bailey thanked him for coming and assured him that Council will be continuing to work on some of the foregoing issues and will certainly take his suggestions under consideration.   
REPORTS AND BUSINESS ARISING

Waste Site 

The dumping area has had another clean-up or push back of the garbage. There is obviously still an on-going issue with people dumping haphazardly. The supervisor has to be told to get out and make sure everyone who comes to the site is told where they are supposed to be dumping. That includes those collecting the garbage, contractors, and everyone else who enters the site.  
Fire Department

The Fire Chief and Deputy Chief Clerk both entered to give a report and discuss a situation which they find themselves in at this time.

Chief Fowlow said that all is running well with the fire department and the new members are doing exceptionally well with attendance and training, with the exception of one member who has not been showing up, which will be dealt with internally by the department.  
The department is however, faced with a serious problem with one of the fire vehicles. The equipment carrier was in for yearly inspection and has been found to be in need of thousands of dollars worth of work just to pass inspection. The year and mileage on this vehicle is such that to try to do the repairs would be a waste of money at this point. This carrier is essential to the fire department so it is an emergency situation. At this time some of the equipment is moved to another vehicle which is not reliable either. The Clerk and the Chief have been in touch with MHA Craig Pardy with regard to emergency assistance and a search is on to fine a replacement for this vehicle. Council assured the chief and deputy chief that every effort will be made to assist the department with finding another vehicle. 

The Chief also asked if it is possible for the town to have their own regulations regarding fire bans during the summer season. The Clerk will check with other towns regarding this issue, however, whatever ban is imposed it would be most likely that the provincial regulations would be the authority to rule overall.

Another matter discussed was members of the fire department finding it difficult to navigate the Skerwink Trail when they have been called to assist persons with injuries from time to time because it is not clear where they are located along the trail.  They were wondering if the trail could be widened for access by ATV, however it was explained that this would make it accessible to anyone and it wouldn’t take long for the beauty of the trail to be destroyed by ATV’s. One solution to make it easier to pinpoint the location would be to put more markers for the distance on the trail so it would be clear which end of the trail to travel to get to the right location.

The firemen then said goodnight and left the meeting.

Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there is nothing to update at this time.

Recreation Commission

Councillor Hayward reported that the recreation had a successful Port Rexton Days from July 14th to 16th. The adult dance at the Lion’s Club hall was poorly attended but, on Saturday the grand opening of the community park and unveiling its name was a wonderful event. The Cecil R. Piercey Community Park sign was unveiled by members of the Cecil’s family and is aptly named. Cecil became the very first Mayor of Port Rexton when the town was incorporated in 1969. He was a dedicated volunteer and a man who spent his lifetime coaching children in various sports in his own community and surrounding communities. The opening ceremony, the cake cutting, followed by the outdoor games for both adults and children, a ball hockey game, dunk tank, and water games on the rink, was enjoyed by all. The recreation ladies ran a BBQ all day long which was a huge success, as usual. The live music was awesome, as always, and a big thank you goes out to the performers. On Sunday softball games and BBQ was held at the Trinity Bight Memorial Park which was well attended and enjoyed by all. The weekend celebration was ended on Sunday by a beautiful display of fireworks on Robin Hood Beach. A huge thank you to members of the fire department who did the fireworks display.  

On Monday, August 14th, another celebration is planned and will be held in the Recreation Room at the Municipal Building, at which time the room will be officially given its name, the “Alvin F. Piercey Recreation Room”. This event had been planned some time, just after the last renovations were done however, Covid 19 happened and it was postponed until this time when all of Alvin’s family can be here to celebrate at this event. Alvin served as Mayor for seventeen years of his twenty-five years as a member of the Town Council, was devoted to his community and was an avid supporter of the Recreation Commission in all their endeavours. The dedication will be followed by a night of “Music and Friends”, hosted by Maureen Howard and a group of her musician friends, and will followed by a lunch. 
The recreation has plans for the fall season to have Soccer and T-Ball at the ball field. 
Community Outdoor Recreation Park 

The report for the park is mainly included with the recreation report. This beautiful facility is now completed with the exception of having the cupboard doors made and installed. Mayor Bailey informed Council that someone has offered to do the doors and drawers for cost of materials plus hardware and taxes. Adding these doors and installing the benches in the change room will complete the building. 
Heritage Society

Councillor Lander, reporting for the Society, said their Canada Summer Jobs student has been working at the heritage hall and all is going well except there seems to be fewer visitors and a slower season than last year. One possible reason is that last year was Come Home Year for the province so there were more vacationers. 
Still on business arising, the Clerk has received replies from the letters that were written to people who own camper trailers around the community and are using them full time or part time. The letters to those camper owners requested information regarding the disposal of sewage matter and if this was operated as per Service NL requirements for these recreational vehicles. Two written replies were received;

1. One camper owner wrote that they are using a certified sewer tank with no drainage that was installed by a certified sewer installation company. All waste is removed by sewer pump truck. 

2. Another camper owner wrote that when their RV is stationary they use an RV waste water tote to transport the waste to one of the nearby certified dumping stations. 
To dispose of sewage and the grey water waste, it is dumped directly into a certified dumping station, wherever located; RV Parks, Campsites, or truck stops. (Also noted was that there is a list of stations online and on the NL Motorhome Facebook group), which is useful when campers are on the move. 

These two conform to provincial regulations according to the information the clerk received when talking to personnel from Service NL.

Another camper owner who resides in the RV during the summer visited the office to report that his is connected to a sewage system. The clerk asked him to explain more fully, in writing, and bring it in to the office. The clerk will get in touch again before the next meeting regarding this information. 

Any other camper owners have not been using them for the past couple of seasons or have not had them set up for use yet. They will be dealt with as the situation warrants.  

CORRRESPONDENCE 

· A letter was received from the Northern Bonavista Peninsula Health Steering Committee searching for two individuals to serve as general committee members. This will be posted to the town facebook page to see if we can illicit some response. 

· A letter was received from Water Resources Management Division informing Council of water sampling for Lockston Path Park on two separate occasions, one which had shown traces of lead, but second sampling has shown the levels to be at the acceptable level.

· A letter from the Trinity Historical Society was included in the meeting packages to inform council members of the up-coming annual auction and garden party being held as part of the Annual Trinity Festival. This was included in case anyone has something they may want to donate as a contribution to the auction fundraiser.

· A new revised Habitat Conservation Plan was received from Sam Zabudsky, Environmental Biologist with the Stewardship of Municipalities, for Councils decision. Upon request from Council,   Devil’s Cove area has been removed from this proposal and the HCP now includes just the Salmon Cove River and the Skerwink Trail sections for conservation. Council, being satisfied with the changes made a motion to accept the plan.  
Motion 54- 2023 Kelly/Bannister; be it resolved that Council, being satisfied with the removal to Devil’s Cove area from the Revised Habitat Conservation Plan, do accept these changes and this revised plan shall be approved, endorsed, and returned to the Stewardship of Municipalities. All members present and in favor, Motion carried. 

· A letter was received from a resident on Bailey’s Head regarding a collapsed culvert near the end of the intersection of their road and Bannister’s Beach. During heavy rainfall the water has overflowed onto the road in the past and some gravel on the road is also needed. This was overlooked when the regular road maintenance was done recently. 
Motion 55- 2023 Lander/Bannister; moved the clerk will contact Ervin Locke and Son’s to replace this culvert and fix the road as necessary.  All members present in favor, Motion carried. 

The state of disrepair of the old stage and wharf in the cove was also discussed. It is a shame that this landmark that has been visited and photographed so often is left in this decrepit state. 

There were questions as to this stage having heritage status since it is an old structure, part of which was floated up to the cove from Champney`s West. The other section was built on when the structure was set in place. Mayor Bailey has had conversation with the owners about this and believes they do have plans to fix it up. Councillor Taylor also mentioned the plan was to remove the part that appears to be falling into the water and to fix up the inner stage part. The Clerk will touch base with the family and see if there are plans to do it up.
FINANCES
The financial summary for July, as included in Council member’s meeting packages, was briefly discussed.

July invoices paid totalling                    $31,648.43
Preauthorized payments and transfers:   12,051.32 

                                           Total          $43,699.75
Revenue received July 1- 31, 2023:        $17,675.57
(Canada Summer Jobs project payment, High School Student project payment, taxes, fees, and interest)

General operating account balance July 31, 2023: $84,168.09 

The Municipal Budget updated summary of expenses and balances as of July 31/23, as included in council members meeting packages, was briefly discussed. Again, to date all expenditures are well within budgeted allowances. 

Motion #56 - 2023–Taylor/Bannister; resolved the acceptance of the monthly financial report, the budget update of expenditures and revenues, the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

New Projects 
The clerk reported on the Canada Summer Jobs and the High School Component student projects, as well as the Building Age Friendly Communities Project. Both the student projects and the BAFC project are moving right along. 

The two students are enthusiastic workers and will lend a hand at anything, from manning the Old Post Office to mowing, painting, helping the men doing the trail, helping the recreation with the Port Rexton Days, whatever is suggested to them they are up for the job.

The two workers on the Little Pond Trail are moving right along and the trail is starting to take shape. This will certainly be a great addition to the Community Park area and will be a quiet, peaceful walk for all ages once completed. It was also suggested that this would be a great area to eventually designate as a “Dark Site” for star gazing as discussed with John Fisher earlier in this meeting. A rest area can be developed with seating, (possibly a gazebo), for this purpose.

The older section of the fire hall roof has to be shingled and a few repairs done and it is hoped to be able to keep the two trail workers on to help with that.
It was suggested that if Council can keep the workers on to do the hall, we should also have them build a set of steps down to Devil’s Cove Beach. This is a lovely peaceful area and is frequented by many people, who tend to stay on the grassy bank but, would love to roam around and explore the beach. The bank is steep and is hard to climb especially for older people. All agreed this was a great idea and it was therefore decided to add this to the list of community improvements for this summer. 
The question was asked about the status of and if Council would soon be getting a chance to meet to discuss the Housing Accelerator Funding application. Council was informed that the application is near completion and a meeting would be arranged soon to go over the proposal. 

No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:50 pm, on a Motion 2023(57) Banister/Lander. 

The next Council meeting will be the first Wednesday of next month, on September 6th. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
